Boulder Preparatory Charter High School

Board of Trustees Meeting 3/26/14
Quarterly Administration Report summarizing Block 3, 2013/2014
The Faculty:
· Sandy Chervenak, BPHS graduate of 2005, was contracted to teach a Survival Science Class and take students to trapeze. 
· Owen Alexander continued to prepare students for the academic decathlon competition as part of a regularly scheduled class and afterschool.
· Shelley Xiao continues to share her passion in Mandarin by doing afterschool tutoring with interested students. 
· Brad Davis, a Qualcomm retiree, continues to volunteer with us to support the math and Chemistry classes. 

· Lili Adeli was promoted to Headmaster and has been settling into her new role with students and staff.

· The staff met during the winter break for a retreat to discuss the leadership transition and strategies for improving communication/collaboration. As part of this retreat and ongoing professional development the staff has been reading excerpts from the book: Schools that Learn by Peter Senge.

· Administration decided to combine the registrar and business manager positions and require that the person in that role speak Spanish. Lisa Wyant, who held the registar position was let go and a new person was hired. The new person left after a month, so the position has been vacant since the end of February. We have offered the position to an alumni who will be completing her business degree in June. She has tentatively accepted. 

· In block 3 we finished our first round of classroom observations, 4 peer and 2 administrative. Teachers met before and after the observations to help better inform our teaching and classroom management.

· We met our goal of having an extended staff meeting 1 night last block to do professional development; the theme was classroom and community management.

· Jazmyne Lewis completed her first full time block at Boulder Prep.  She has been on a steep learning curve, but has made connections with students and helped with several areas of the program, including Life Skills.

· After many years of service to the school, Sally Hart has decided to resign and pursue teaching opportunities closer to her grandson. Unfortunately, she was in a serious car accident which prevented her from finishing out the block and saying goodbye. The students created several get-well/fare-well cards for her. 

· The staff has been working hard to help rebuild the Boulder Prep community.  Andre Adeli's role in all-school facilitation during life-skills has created some momentum, and the stage is set for block 4 for our community to finish the year strong.

The Students:
· 14 new students joined us in Block 2. We lost six students for various reasons and have about 12 others that are on the edge of dropping out/moving on to another program. 

· In an attempt to improve the social climate at Boulder Prep, many Friday Life Skills’ days were devoted to addressing the most important community issues as identified by the student body in Block II. Many of the discussions on these days were student-led and ultimately culminated in the creation of a twelve member Peer Leadership Club (PLC).

· This PLC will continue to work closely with the Life Skills Committee in order to enhance the school’s climate and to increase student involvement.

· Membership of the PLC is divided evenly amongst seniors, underclassmen, and new students.

· Academically, we experienced a strong end to the block – 29 students passed at least 70% of their classes and were invited to a surprise celebration at Boondocks Fun Center. This celebration is to be held over Spring Break to reward the students for their academic achievements.

· In comparison, 18 students were “slipped” in Block 3 – meaning they will not be given full-time class schedules until we are able to collectively design an academic plan for their successful reengagement. Students are slipped when they have not earned sufficient academic credit for two consecutive blocks. Meetings with these students will be held over Spring Break.

· Also of academic note, approximately 25 students participated in our two Spring Break intensives – a science-focused intensive at the Mountain Research Station and a social studies intensive centered on American Indian culture and traditions.

· As seniors get closer to graduation, college acceptance letters have started to come in. Students have already been accepted to Front Range Community College, the University of Colorado at Denver, University of Wyoming, and Metropolitan State University.
· Non-senior Lily Roach was also accepted into a summer college preparation program at Dartmouth University.

· Despite having to limit our Service Learning Program, due to the closing of our kitchen, students remain invested in their larger communities through their volunteer work at local nursing homes. As a part of the renewed Service Learning Program, students visited with senior citizens twice a week during Block 3.

· As always, students accessed a number of the unique services provided by Boulder Prep in Block III. Students continued to take advantage of the Lafayette bus service, regularly attended Homework Lab and took part in our weekly field trips. Some students were also able to receive free eyeglasses during Block 3, as well as receive assistance in obtaining medical insurance. We look forward to maintaining this comprehensive approach to education during Block 4!
The Program

· Despite the closed kitchen, we went ahead with the past potluck. It was good turnout and parents seemed to appreciate the opportunity to meet with teachers.

· We have been meeting more regularly with parents, some on a standing weekly basis. This has been beneficial for keeping parents informed and for holding students more accountable.

· The afterschool program offered great extension activities for classroom curricula. The Egyptology class went to the Egypt exhibit and the Denver Museum, the Survival Science class offered workshops on fire building and making survival bracelets, and the art classes went to the art museum and saw the movie Monuments Men. 

· A group of students presented at a Diversity Conference hosted by Cherry Creek High School.
· The Academic Decathlon team took fourth place and earned several individual medals. 

· Students from the music class performed various solo and group pieces for the entire school. 

· We continue to contract with the school district to deliver lunches four days per week. The cost is $3.50 per meal for 40 meals. We order from local restaurants or pizza one day a week to add variety. District food is supplemented with pre-packaged options that we get from the foodbank.
The Facility

· We incurred quite a bit of cost for snow removal this block due to regular snowfall.
· The district decided not to fund our kitchen renovation, so we will need to come up the funds ourselves. They expressed concerns about the plans that we submitted, so we’ll need to follow up with the health department to see if the approved plan is realistic or not. 

· HVAC issues continue to be a challenge, but we have a service provider that is very responsive. They have encouraged us to get on a routine maintenance contract to keep the units running better. 

· The students from the Environmental Science class completed an energy audit and proposed an energy reduction plan for the school as part of the district’s green energy challenge. Boulder Prep won the district wide competition earning us a $1000. 

· We have been extremely happy with our janitorial service. A single person is assigned to the school and has gone above and beyond to keep the building looking good. To help his efforts, the staff and students are working harder to pick up in the classrooms between each class. The janitor rates classrooms at the end of the night to let us know how we did. 
· We finally installed the two projectors that were abandoned by the vendor we tried to contract with last winter. Installation was completed by an alumni at a reduced rate. 

· The smartboard from one of the classrooms stopped working after 9 years of service. We have ordered a wall mounted short throw as a replacement.

Development
· We are still waiting to hear from xcel on the Renewable Energy Trust grant which could be worth $25,000 to pay for solar panels. They have delayed their decision making, but we hope to hear any day.
· If the money doesn’t come in time, we will explore the possibility of partnering with an energy middleman to get the rest of the money for the solar project. This partnership would pay for the initial installation and they would get the rebate generated from energy production beyond what we use. 
· We submitted a letter of inquiry for a grant to the Johnson Foundation to fund a behavioral/mental health program. They will review in the summer and let us know if we can submit a full application. 

· We received $8500 toward scholarships from past donors.  
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